OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 29 MAY 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Bowman S (as substitute for Councillor Prest), Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Mallinson E and Rutherford C.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Joscelyne attended the meeting as an observer.

OSM.25/03
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED – That Councillor Dodd be appointed Vice Chairman for the 2003/04 municipal year.

OSM.26/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden and Prest.

OSM.27/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.  

OSM.28/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 13 March 2003 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.    The minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 14 April 2003 were noted.

OSM.29/03
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

RESOLVED - 
That the following minutes be noted:

(1) Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 27 March 2003.

(2) Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 24 March 2003 and 17 April 2003.

(3) Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 10 April 2003.

OSM.30/03
WORK PROGRAMME FOR OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer submitted an initial Work Programme for all the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2003/04.

Performance monitoring would focus on the lowest (bottom quartile) performing indicators.  The Head of Strategic and Performance Services would report to a future meeting on a new set of indicators which would be used throughout the Council.  In response to a Member’s question, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that all performance indicators are monitored by managers, Corporate Management Team, the Executive Management Group and the Executive.

Dr Taylor advised that each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be looking at their individual Work Programmes and identifying subject reviews.  The subject reviews selected would then be reported back to the Management Committee for a final decision.  It was suggested that, from 2004/05 onwards, the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee should be programmed in at the end of a cycle of Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings, to address issues arising from each meeting.  However, there should also be an initial meeting of the Management Committee at the beginning of the first cycle in each new municipal year.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive then gave an update on progress with the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA).  He tabled the Peer Review Final report, which would be circulated to all Members.  It was anticipated that the draft performance information which forms part of the CPA process would be available at the end of the week and it would be useful for Overview and Scrutiny Committees in performance monitoring.

As part of the CPA on-site inspection, the Inspectors will have a District tour and a formal discussion meeting with the Executive and Chairmen and Vice Chairmen of Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 13 June 2003.  This meeting had originally been scheduled for lunchtime at Brampton, but a number of the Chairmen and Vice Chairmen indicated that they would not be able to attend at that time and venue.  It was proposed that Mr Stybelski should reschedule the round table discussion for the end of the day in the Civic Centre.

RESOLVED – (1)   That the Work Programme be noted.

(2)  That, from 2004/05 onwards, the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee should meet at the end of each cycle of meetings, with the exception of the first cycle in each new municipal year, when the Management Committee will meet at the beginning and end of the cycle.

(3)  That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive should seek to re-schedule the discussion meeting with the Comprehensive Performance Assessment Inspectors for 13 June 2003 late afternoon or evening in the Civic Centre.

OSM.31/03
MONITORING OF AND CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN 

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report LDS.33/03 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plans for 1 April to 31 July 2003 and 1 May to 31 August 2003.  Officers answered various Member’s questions on specific changes to the Forward Plans.

In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Legal and Democratic Services advised that KD.039/03 Development Control – Changes to Delegation had been removed form the Forward Plan as it would be considered by the Development Control Committee and a final decision on Changes to the Delegations would be taken by the City Council.  The matter would not be considered by the Executive.  Members would have the opportunity to comment on proposals at the Development Control Committee and at the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the modifications, deferrals and departures from the Forward Plans for 1 April to 31 July and 1 May to 31 August 2003 be noted.

OSM.32/03
BEST VALUE PROGRAMME 2003/04

The Policy and Performance Manager gave a verbal update on the Best Value Programme for 2003/04, highlighting the following Reviews:

(a) Democratic Engagement  - has been scoped and a report is going to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 5 June 2003;

(b) Supporting Communities – discussions are taking place with the Audit Commission regarding the future direction of this Review.

(c) Planning Services – the Review is being undertaken by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and is progressing well.

(d) Revenues and Benefits  - a review will commence in the near future, the results of the Benefits Fraud Inspectorate are awaited.

There was a vacancy in the Strategy and Performance Unit for a Best Value Officer but a new officer was due to take up this post at the beginning of June 2003.  Further Best Value Reviews would be scheduled following the Comprehensive Performance Assessment.

RESOLVED – That the Best Value Programme for 2003/04 be noted. 

OSM.33/03
monitoring the rural strategy

The Economic Development Manager presented a report on future arrangements for Monitoring the Rural Policy.    It was proposed that update reports on progress on the rural policy and rural strategy action plans continue to be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny at six monthly intervals.  In order to make the best use of officer time it was proposed that reports be directed through the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, which would take overall responsibility for rural issues.  This approach would increase the ownership and profile of rural issues.

Members expressed concern that as the Rural Strategy covered so many different aspects of the works of each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, it may not be appropriate to allocate monitoring to just one Committee.  In response to a Member’s question, Dr Taylor confirmed that under the City Council’s Constitution, Rural/Urban Policy fell within the terms of reference of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Mr Beaty confirmed that the next monitoring report was due to be produced in Autumn 2003.  This timescale would allow consideration of how the Council could engage with the Rural Regeneration Company.  The Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny stated that when the monitoring reports are available, they could be sent to the Chairmen of the other Overview and Scrutiny Committees, as well as to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

In addition, a Local Government Association inquiry into rural revival had emphasised the need for ownership and leadership from local authorities on rural issues and recommended the establishment of a “Rural Advocate” within the local authority to champion rural issues.  It was noted that the City Council already has a portfolio holder with this responsibility and a number of Members who voice rural issues.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee takes overall responsibility for rural issues and receives the six monthly monitoring reports on rural policy, but that the monitoring reports should also be sent to the Chairmen of the other Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

(2)
That, as part of the report to the Executive, on the City Council’s engagement with the Cumbria Rural Regeneration Company, it be noted that there is a “Rural Advocate” within the City Council

The meeting ended at 2.58 pm

